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 BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS’ COMPENSATION COMMISSION

                     CLAIM NO. G201609

TERRI LOCKARD, 
EMPLOYEE CLAIMANT

SAINT JEAN INDUSTRIES, INC., 
EMPLOYER                                    RESPONDENT NO. 1

ST. JEAN INDUSTRIES,             
INSURANCE CARRIER/TPA                       RESPONDENT NO. 1 

DEATH AND PERMANENT AND TOTAL
DISABILITY FUND                             RESPONDENT NO. 2

                OPINION FILED SEPTEMBER 24, 2013             
              
A hearing was held before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE CHANDRA
L. BLACK, in Little Rock, Pulaski County, Arkansas.

Claimant was represented by Mr. Gary Davis, Attorney at Law,
Little Rock, Arkansas. 

Respondents no. 1. were represented by Mr. Phillip Cuffman,
Attorney at Law, Little Rock, Arkansas.

Respondent no. 2 represented by Ms. Christy King, Attorney
at Law, Little Rock.  Ms. King deferred to the outcome of
litigation.

                   STATEMENT OF THE CASE
 
     A hearing was held in the above-styled claim on July

15, 2013, in Little Rock, Arkansas.  A Pre-hearing Telephone

Conference was conducted in this case on June 24, 2013.  A

Pre-hearing Order was entered in this matter on that same

date.  This Pre-hearing Order set forth the stipulations

offered by the parties, the issues to be litigated, and

their respective contentions.
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     The following stipulations were submitted by the

parties, either in the Pre-hearing Order, or at the start of

the hearing.  The following stipulations are hereby

accepted:

1.  The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of the within claim.

     2.  The employee-employer-insurance carrier

relationship existed on October 18, 2010.

3.  That the claimant suffered a compensable

head injury, on that date, in the form of, a closed-

head/organic brain injury.

4.  Temporary total disability and medical benefits

were paid.  Permanent impairment benefits are being paid on

a fifty percent (50%) rating to the body as a whole.

5.  The claimant’s temporary total disability and

permanent partial disability compensations are, $303/$227,

respectively.  

6.  This claim for additional benefits has been

controverted by respondents no. 1. 

By agreement of the parties, the issues to be litigated

at the hearing were as follows:

1.  Permanent total disability benefits. 

     2.  Wage-loss disability.    

3.  An attorney’s fee.



3

     The claimant’s and respondents’ contentions were set 

out in their respective Responsive Filings.  Said stipulations

are hereby incorporated herein by reference. 

     The documentary evidence submitted in this case 

consists of the hearing transcript of July 15, 2013, and the

documents contained therein.  The Oral Deposition of Dr. David

Silas has also been made a part of the record.  It is retained

in the Commission’s file.  

    The following witnesses testified at the hearing: 

Charles White, Josie Lockard, and the claimant.

                         DISCUSSION

     Charles White testified on behalf of the claimant.  As of

the date of the hearing, he worked for Red River Music Company

in Heber Springs, Arkansas.  He repairs musical instruments

and teaches private lessons.  Mr. White has done this some

five years.  

     Mr. White is the claimant’s husband of two-and-one-half

years.  They have been a couple for fifteen(15) years.  During

this period of time, Mr. White has had the opportunity to see

the claimant practically every day. 

     He verified that he was aware of the claimant’s work 

incident that took place on October 18, 2010, wherein an

automobile part fell on her head.  Mr. White agreed that the

claimant has sought continued medical treatment since that
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time.  He verified that the claimant has treated with a few

doctors along the way, but mostly with Dr. David Silas.

According to Mr. White, the claimant has taken some therapy,

and continues this treatment with Sherry Presley.  He verified

that the respondent-insurance-carrier continues to pay for the

claimant’s medical treatment.  Mr. White verified that his

wife takes several medications, including Clonazepam,

Nuedexta, Depakote, Phenergan, Celexa, and Amitriptyline. 

     He agreed that a medical report authored by Dr. Silas on

December 14, 2010, wherein he described some of the symptoms

that the claimant has experienced and described to him are

very typical stuff, that may have happened in a one or two-

week period.  Specifically, Mr. White admitted that the

claimant still cries very easily, and has nausea associated

with headaches.  According to Mr. White, the claimant takes

over-the-counter medications, but they have not relieved her

headache pain.  He testified that the claimant has had several

seizures.  

   Mr. White further testified that the claimant has

difficulty with concentration.  As a result, the claimant has

decreased her driving. He essentially testified that

occasionally, the drives pick the kids up from her mother’s

house (who lives approximately three miles away), and brings

them back home.  
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     Specifically, Mr. White testified:

Q Okay.  There was an example of some confusion, and
memory loss, and so forth, as indicated here, about
buying 25 boxes of cookies.  Do you recall that?

A I do, yeah.

Q Okay.

A It was at Christmastime.  But there were 25 boxes of
Christmas cookies, and I think she was too embarrassed
when she got to the checkout line to -- when she realized
it to return them, so she just bought them.

Q Okay.  But are you familiar with other circumstances
that you could tell us about?

A Like where she would do something unnatural? 

Q Yes.

A Yeah, like the day we got married, for instance, we
had to stop the procedure, because she was laughing too
much like --

Q We almost stopped my wedding, because I was crying
too much.

A Yeah.

Q But that's --

A That type of thing like -- like I'm not talking
about laughing, I mean, lifting one leg off the ground
and holding her stomach, uncontrollable hysteria.

Q So hysterically laughing?

A Yeah.

Q Okay.  You mentioned something about cooking when we
were talking about this?

A This is just one out of many, but like our little
boy was walking around the house saying, something stinks
in this house.  And, apparently, over a period of time,
said it several times.  And later that day, it was
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discovered there was a pancake on the griddle that had to
be chiseled off.  It was still cooking, I guess.

Q Okay.  And, in fact, Dr. Silas, even way back in
2010, mentioned that she had burnt food, left it on the
stove, that she had taken hot pots off the oven without
the use of a potholder, those kind of things, and burned
her hands?

A That's all true.

Q It indicates here that she's had blurred vision.
Has she complained of blurred vision to you?

A We've kind of become accustomed to these things with
her over a period of time, but very much so that she is
like continually adjusting her glasses, to take them off
and on, or see if there's something on them, or
complaining of -- like  swimming, she has said, this
looks like it's swimming, whatever she's trying to focus
on.

Q All right.  This says that she has sensitivity to
bright lights and loud noises.  She's complained of those
things to you?

A Absolutely.

     Mr. White testified that the claimant’s sleep habits are

very erratic.  According to Mr. White, the claimant does not

have good balance, and is not very coordinated.  On occasions,

the claimant has fallen, and Mr. White has caught her from

falling several times.  He testified that the claimant has a

lack of confidence around people.  She does not go around

other people because she stammers, and gets very easily upset

to the point of a lot of discomfort.  The claimant starts to

sweat like she has just run a mile, and she becomes impatient

with herself and others.  He stated that the claimant is
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easily aggravated.      

     Prior to the claimant’s work injury, she was a

multitasker and very organized.  He testified that now, there

is no real organization, and the claimant has been trying to

keep a list of the things that she is supposed to do.

However, prior to her accident, Mr. White testified that the

claimant kept a running schedule in her mind.  Mr. White

testified that the claimant was very athletic prior to her

accident.  He testified that now, when they go down to the

lake, everything is pretty pedestrian.  

     Mr. White verified that the claimant worked previously 

as a dental assistant, and helping an elderly people.  Mr.

White and the claimant have two children, ages seven  and

thirteen.  According to Mr. White, the claimant’s mother helps

the children with their homework.  He testified that the

claimant has good days and bad days.  According to Mr. White,

on a bad day, the claimant does not get out of bed.  Out of a

typical 30-day month, the claimant does not get out of bed ten

or eight of those days.  He stated that during these times,

the claimant has a terrible or incapacitating headache.  Mr.

White denied that the claimant could promise a prospective

employer that she could be at work everyday.  He denied that

he is aware of anything the claimant could do on a consistent

basis. 
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     On cross-examination, Mr. White verified that the 

claimant is able to stay home by herself all day while the

boys are in school. He testified that the claimant

occasionally will do a little yard work, and tries to do the

laundry.

     Under examination by the Commission, Mr. White admitted

that the claimant is able to do some yard work, cooking, and

cleaning on good  days.  

     Josie Lockard testified on behalf of the claimant.  She

is the claimant’s mother.  She agreed with the things that Mr.

White testified to about her daughter. In addition, Ms.

Lockard stated that the claimant gets very confused about

anything, no matter what it is she has to do.  

     The claimant testified during the hearing.  She verified

her previous work experience as a dental assistant, care giver

of an elderly couple, and for the respondent-employer. 

     She too verified that she has seen a few doctors along 

the way, due to her compensable head injury.  The claimant

agreed that she has seen Dr. Silas, Dr. Speck-Kern, and  Dr.

Zolten.  She admitted that she has been undergoing therapy

with Sherry Presley.  As of the date of the hearing, she

continues in therapy with Ms. Presley.  

     Prior to the her compensable accident, the claimant 

denied that she ever cried.  The claimant agreed that during
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her deposition, she testified that she has some shaking on her

right side when she is upset.  She also has difficulty writing

when upset.  Upon being asked what kinds of things upset her,

the claimant stated, “Well, the whole thing upset me because

it has changed who I am.”

    She denied that she gets eight hours of sleep.  The

claimant admitted that she goes to bed kind of early in the

evening. 

     On cross-examination, the claimant admitted that she 

been on Social Security disability for some time now.  She

denied having applied for any work since her accident. The

claimant stated that some days she has felt capable of

working.  However, she stated that overall, day to day, week

to week, she does not think she could work.       

     A review of the medical evidence demonstrates that on

October 19, 2010, the claimant underwent a CT of the brain,

with an impression of “Normal noncontrast CT of the brain.” 

    The claimant sought medical treatment from Dr. Robert

Cowherd on October 25, 2010, for follow-up of her head injury.

At that time, the claimant reported a constant headache, which

she rated to be at a six.  Her vision was still affected and

she was having nose bleeds.  The claimant also reported that

she was tearful constantly and nauseated.  Also, she was

forgetful.  Dr. Cowherd stated that her CT of her head on
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October 18, 2010 was normal.  However, he set her up with

neurologist for a closer neurologic evaluation and to make

sure there were no lasting problems from her concussion.

     On October 26, 2010, the claimant underwent evaluation by

Dr. David Silas, due to a chief complaint of “Head trauma with

a concussion six days later.”

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: This is a 45-year-old, right-
handed, white female who states that she was at work six
days ago, when a part to a car weighing 25 to 30 pounds
fell from a rack approximately five feet above her head
and hit her on the left temporal area.  The patient
states that she was stunned briefly, but able to stand
and walk several feet over to a stool to sit down.  She
did not lose consciousness, but states that she saw white
streaks for several minutes, and then had blurred vision.
The patient tried to return to work for 5 to 10 minutes,
but became nauseated and vomited and was taken to the
emergency room by her supervisor and given the diagnosis
of a mild concussion.  A CT scan done in the emergency
room was unremarkable. MRI was not performed.  The
patient thought she was normal at that time and did not
have any problems with her speech.  She did admit to
having some visual changes, with blurred vision, and for
several days she felt like her glasses did not work
appropriately.  She was taken home by a family member and
went to bed, but continued to have nausea.  She saw her
primary care physician, who gave her a prescription for
nausea and also a muscle relaxant.  Medications given
including ibuprofen, Phenergan, Skelaxin.  The patient
has not driven since that incident.  At that time, she
did have pain on the left side of her head with bruising
over the scalp and both eyes were discolored. That has
improved since then.  She states that today is much
better than previous days.

                             * * *

IMPRESSION:  Head trauma with mild concussion improving.

RECOMMENDATIONS:  I recommend the patient continue on her
medications for nausea.  Avoid driving or any work that
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would be dangerous until she improves completely.  An MRI
will not be done today and an EEG is not indicated.  We
did discuss any new symptoms which may arise in the next
week.  Need to reevaluate her in one week for possible
return to work. 

     Dr. Silas saw the claimant for another follow-up visit 

of her head trauma, on November 2, 2010: 

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: This is a 45-year-old, right-
handed, white female who was initially seen 10/26/2010,
with a history of head trauma, when an auto part fell and
hit her left temple area.  The patient was diagnosed with
a concussion and given medication for pain and nausea.
The patient was having blurred vision, confusion, nausea
with vomiting, and could not tolerate bright lights, loud
noise, or working with a computer or reading.  The
patient has had some improvement in time, as she is no
longer vomiting, but continues to have periods of nausea,
alternating with headaches.  Headaches are worse on the
left side, near the side of trauma, and is associated
with blurred vision, requiring Tylenol.  The patient is
extremely concerned for her condition and wants to return
to normal so she can return to work as soon as possible.
She states that she has nausea, but no vomiting, and has
not lost any weight. She is having trouble sleeping, and
will go to bed at 9:30 or 10 p.m. and it takes at least
30 minutes to go to sleep.  She will only sleep two or
three hours, then is up and will have trouble getting
back to sleep.  The patient has been having problems wit
memory and word formation.  She will say the wrong word
in sentences and is concerned with that.  The husband has
noticed that she is confused at times.  When she visited
her father recently, when she was leaving, she told him,
“Happy Birthday,” and it was not his birthday.  The
patient’s speech is understandable, but she does have
some problems with expression. She is doing some minor
housework, but has difficulty cooking and cannot smell
food when nauseated.  It will make her worse and she is
unable to exercise.  She is unable to use her computer
for any length of time.  The patient has not had any new
illnesses affecting this problem. The patient does take
a pain medication periodically and Phenergan.  No other
pertinent history.

                      * * *
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IMPRESSION:  A closed head injury with concussion.

RECOMMENDATIONS: 
      1.  Continue to observe for another month and reevaluate
     at that time.

2.  Attempt to speak to Greg Cothren at 877-6304, to give
them a report that the patient not work for at least
another month, as she continues to recover from her
closed head injury. 
3.  The patient was instructed to call if she has 

      multiple days of being asymptomatic before this month is
     up so that we can reevaluate her sooner.  I suspect that
     she will continue to have problems for another few 
     weeks.

4.  No additional workup at this time.

     On December 14, 2010, Dr. Silas reported, in relevant 

part: 

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS:  This is a 45-year-old female
who was involved in an accident at work where she
received blunt trauma to the left side of her head and
had a concussion and was evaluated in the emergency room.
The patient initially did not think her injury was that
significant and did not want to go to the emergency room,
but then she developed symptoms including
lightheadedness, confusion, nausea, and vomiting, and was
seen.  The workup in the emergency room was unremarkable.
Since then, she has continued to have problems.  The
patient was not given any steroids at the time of her
injury.  At the present time, she only takes Motrin or
Tylenol for her headache, but it is not relieving the
pain.  The patient also takes Maalox, which she gets up
during the night to take, but it is not for acid reflux.
It is mostly for a nauseated feeling she gets with her
headaches.  She has become more anxious, emotional, and
depressed.  She cries easily.  At times she has
inappropriate emotional response to the situation.  She
is unable to drive, after trying to drive and ran off the
side of the road on the opposite side of the road and her
children were present.  The patient states that she did
not lose consciousness or have a seizure, but just was
trying to concentrate, but was unable.  Since then, she
has decreased her driving. Another unusual thing that has
happened is that she went to the grocery store and bought
25 boxes of cookies.  She does have problems with
confusion and loss of memory.  She will stare into space,
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but does not have jerking episodes. People will speak to
her and she will not respond.  She will forget things and
has been to fast food and ordered the food and did not
remember that she had ordered.  She has burnt food on the
stove and has attempted to remove hot pots from the oven
without a potholder and burned her hand.  The patient
also stated that last week, she was eating and had to ask
her sister if she used her right hand or her left hand to
eat and was embarrassed to have to ask.  The patient will
awake at night with a bad headache and not be able to get
back to sleep.  She has described blurred vision and sees
spots.  She also will see like running water.  She gets
nauseated, but does not have any vomiting. She is
sensitive to bright lights and loud noises. She has
noticed that she does not have good balance and is not
coordinated, but has not fallen. 

                           * * *
IMPRESSION:
1.  Post-traumatic closed head injury.
2.  Concussion.
3.  Migraine headaches.
4.  Hypertension.

RECOMMENDATIONS:
1.  Start on amitriptyline 25 mg #30 at bedtime.
2.  Phenergan 25 mg #30 one half to one every six hours
as needed for nausea.
3.  Reevaluate in four weeks.  At that time we will
consider repeating her MRI.
4.  She is advised that she needs to have her vision
checked again.  She states that she has recently seen the
eye doctor within the last six months, but her vision has
changed.  She has problems with depth perception.  The
patient is still unable to work and it is recommended
that she not return to work until she would be able to
function without risking further injury. 

     The claimant continued to treat with Dr. Silas.  On 

January 17, 2011, he wrote:

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS:  This is a 45-year-old female
who is continuing to recover from her closed-head injury
that she received at work. The patient states that she
felt like she has been improving at times, but when she
is under stress and becomes anxious, she loses all
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confidence and cannot function.  She has trouble making
decisions, especially when she is shopping.  Recently at
Wal-Mart, she was unable to pay her bill and did not know
how to count up the money to pay for the groceries.  Her
mother was with her and had to help her with that
activity. She frequently has panic attacks and is very
anxious and is not able to drive at the present time.
She did try to drive, but became extremely anxious and
felt like she was unable to continue.  The patient also
has some problems completing tasks and does not hang up
her home phone, will leave cabinet doors open, which she
would never do in the past.  Also, she gets anxious is
she is not around people she knows.  She has not been
able to return to church since her injury.  She did have
an eye exam, which was completely normal with no
papilledema, so we feel like there is no increased
pressure on her brain.  The medication of amitriptyline
25mg at bedtime did help her headaches initially, and her
sleep, but medications do not seem to be working as well
now, and we had talked about increasing the dosage.  We
also spoke about giving her medication for anxiety.  

                           * * *
IMPRESSION:
1.  Closed-head injury.
2.  Anxiety disorder.
3.  Panic attacks.

RECOMMENDATIONS:
1.  Increase her amitriptyline to 50mg #60 one or two at
bedtime, five refills.
2.  Start in the next two weeks on clonazepam 1 mg #60
one or two at bedtime.
3.  Reevaluate in three months.
4.  The patient continues to feel like she would like to
return to work, but at this time, we do not feel like she
could handle the emotional stress of work, but seems to
be physically able to handle the work.  She also has
evidence of migraine headaches, which are improving on
the medication, and anxiety disorder, which we are
hopeful will respond to medication.  We are setting up an
appointment in three months.  She can call between now
and then if she is markedly improved and would like to
attempt to return to work.  It is hopeful that when she
responds completely and recovers from her head injury,
that she may can start on a limited basis and try to
return to work, but that is not recommended at this time
in her recovery. 
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     On September 1, 2011, Ms. Sherry Presley, MS(Licensed 

Professional Counselor and Licensed Marriage and Family 

Therapist) wrote:

Reason for Visit: Client was referred to counseling on
4/19/11 by Terri’s neurologist, Dr. David J. Silas, of
Heber Springs, AR.  Dr. Silas reports that Ms. Lockard
had suffered a traumatic brain injury in October 2010
while working at St. Jean Industries.  Ms. Lockard has
been diagnosed with a traumatic brain injury with
concussion and Pseudobulbar affect.  Ms. Lockard has not
been able to return to work since the accident. Due to
issues with her insurance company Ms. Lockard was not
able to come to counseling until yesterday (August 31,
2010).

Complaints: Inappropriate crying/laughing, confusion,
severe headaches most of the time, sick to her stomach,
slurred speech, vision and balance problems.  She shows
signs of anxiety and depression and reports isolation due
to her fear of crying. 

Concerns: In talking to Ms. Lockard it is quite obvious
she is suffering from some sort of disconnect in her
brain.  She forgets what she is trying to say, shows
signs of confusion in what is being said to her and cries
at times for no apparent reason.  She isolates herself at
home a lot due to her fears of embarrassing herself and
her family because of the Pseudobulbar affect.  Her whole
life has changed due to the accident and whether due to
the TBI or the adjustment reaction due to her physical
impairments, Ms. Lockard has very distinct
panic/depressive issues. 

Ms. Lockard is a young woman who has always worked
technical jobs. She worked many years as a dental
assistant and the last 3.5 at St. Jean Industries.  Based
on evidence I saw today, there is no way she could retain
jobs such as these mentioned due to her confusion,
sequencing problems, balance, etc. although she wants to
go back to work. 

Recommendations: It is my opinion that seeing and being
evaluated by a neuropsychologist would be most helpful.
I also recommend having neuropsych testing to evaluate
the level functioning and dysfunction of her brain.
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Counseling could be helpful as well to aid her in
processing her feelings/emotions/fears and to learn some
coping strategies to lower her depressive/anxious
response and increase her self-confidence. I would
recommend Ms. Lockard see a psychiatrist for a base-line
evaluation as well and possible medication management. 

I have given Ms. Lockard the following diagnoses:

Axis I 309.28 Adjustment Disorder with mixed
anxiety and depressed mood

Axis II V71.09 None

Axis III Traumatic Brain Injury, Pseudobulbar
Affect, confusion, dizziness, headaches,
slurred speech, vision and balance
problems.

Axis IV Problems related to social environment,
Occupational problems due to Health,
Problems with access to health care
services needed for her TBI.

Axis V 51

     The claimant underwent an independent medical 

evaluation for her cognitive and psychological functioning, by

a neuropsychologist, Elizabeth Speck-Kern, Ph.D, on December
5, 

2011:

Summary: Ms. Lockard appears to have been a very
enthusiastic, out-going, optimistic, and hard-working
young woman who enjoyed her work, husband and children.
By report, she was willing to go the extra mile to be of
help to others, took her job seriously and performed
beyond expectation.

Since her accident, she has lost all confidence in
herself. One of the biggest problems is she cannot
control her emotional reactions. She laughs, cries,
becomes overly excited and silly, without notice and
cannot contain herself when it is needed.  These childish
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expressions appear inappropriate in adult contexts, which
is embarrassing to her.  While she maintains her previous
expectations and knowledge, she has become unsure of what
she is able to do.  She does not seem able to predict how
she will respond since her symptoms change and evolve. 

Her cognitive skills do not appear to be greatly limited
overall, although she is inefficient and distractible.
She is able to express ideas, problem-solve, reproduce
designs and recall information, generally in the low
average range. She shows attentional problems and
anxiety, which can account for most of her deficits seen
in testing.  Attention and memory concerns are consistent
with her concussion history.  

Her neurologic and motor symptoms: tremors, dizziness,
visual disturbances, slow processing speed, and
communication problems are more clinically significant
than seen with the typical presentation of concussion
without loss of consciousness. The severity of her
symptoms is more typical with significant brain injuries,
which would have had more impressive CT and neurologic
findings and which would not be increasing and varying in
their presentation. Dr. Silas’ two diagnosis of
Pseudobulbar Affect and Pseudotumor Cerebri reflect his
belief that her symptoms are more imitative of severe
neurologic damage than actually representative of severe
neurological dysfunction.  This is consistent with her
psychological testing which suggests conversion and
somaticizing features.  This gives more hope for her
recovery of a normal life.  Nonetheless, she will need
support and therapy to regain her functions. Her
difficulties are significant and more involved than an
Adjustment disorder, and she did sustain a major blow to
the head and concussion.  

Impression: Axis I Post Concussion without LOC,
with headaches and attentional
sequelae 850.0

Axis II No diagnosis
Axis III C o n c u s s i o n , m i g r a i n e ,

p s e u d o b u l b a r  a f f e c t ,
pseudotumor cerebri

Axis IV Occupational problems
Axix V 35

Recommendations:
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Ms. Lockard needs to continue with her medication
treatment with Dr. Silas until her symptoms subside to
within normal levels.

She could benefits from short term therapy with an
occupational therapist for help in preventing safety
accidents due to inattention at home with activities of
daily living.  She may benefits from exercises to improve
muscle relaxation and calming of tremors. 

Supportive psychotherapy to help encourage her to
continue taking steps to normalize her interactions with
her family and community.  In particular, she needs to
resume her role as mother and wife and start enjoying her
capabilities again.

When her symptoms are better, but not too long into the
future, vocational evaluation can help her explore
options.

Cognitive therapy can improve attention and management of
logistics in additional to that provided by the OT.

I have enjoyed the opportunity to evaluate Ms. Lockard
and hope that she begins to make progress toward
reintegration into her life.  She retains much of her
intellect and hard-working ability which will serve her
well in the future.  If there are questions or further
concerns, please do not hesitate to call.

     On January 31, 2012, Dr. Silas opined:

My patient has reached her maximum medical improvement
and will have permanent inability to return to her
previous employment.  She will require continued therapy
as recommended. 

     Next, on February 22, 2012, the following correspondence

was forwarded to Dr. Silas from the medical case manager, Ms.

Catheleen Kennedy:

I received the Form AR-3 that you completed on 2/21/12.
Under Temporary Total Disability you stated that Ms.
Lockard can never permanently return to work.  Under
Permanent Disability you rated her as 50% body as a
whole. However, a person cannot be permanently  disable
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[sic] and 50% impaired.     

Please clarify by answering the following questions in
the area provided:

Is Ms. Lockard permanment[sic], total disability [sic]
YES NO

     Or, if she is 50% impaired, then what is she physically
capable of doing at this time?

On February 28, 2012, Dr. Silas replied, wherein in he

stated,“Yes,” the claimant is permanently and totally

disabled.

     The claimant underwent a neuropsychological evaluation 

by Mr. A.J. Zolten, Ph.D., on June 15, 2012.

REASON FOR REFERRAL: This is the first referral by Phil
Baxter, case manager and Phillip Cuffman, attorney for an
independent neuropsychological evaluation to provide
opinions regarding residual deficits associated with a
head injury and other possible diagnoses associated with
this injury.        

                            * * *

     Impressions:
1.  Terri Lockard is a 47 year old who sustained a closed
head injury on 10/18/10 with subsequent development of
emotional dysregulation that has been described as
“Pseudobulbar Affect.”  Alternatively, her condition
could also be described as “Limbic Syndrome” as this is
more common for closed head injured patients and
Pseudobulbar Affect syndrome is more common for patients
with dementia and/or stroke.  Treatment of Limbic
Syndrome would include significant mood stabilizing
medications that have not been tried in this case.

2.  She clearly continues to have this problem despite
ongoing treatment with a local neurologist, who has used
Neudexta, Amitriptyline and Celexa in an attempt to
generate some measure of control over Terri’s brain
injury-related emotional dysregulation.
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3.  Terri’s current status includes total debilitation
because of her emotional lability [sic].  She does meet
criteria for 100% disability at the present time.
However, I do not think that she has reached maximum
medical improvement as there are clear options for
further treatment and Terri is clear that she would like
to continue to attempt treatment that will improve her
current status. 

4.  I would like to recommend that Terri be tried on the
following medications in an attempt to further stabilize
her mood disorder.  I would recommend Depakote, 1250mg ER
(or 500mg BID) first.  If this does not work, the use of
a low dose of Abilify, (5mg) Qday would be appropriate,
and the treating physician should even consider the use
of Seroquel, 100mg, BID if the first two trials do not
improve her condition. Given Terri’s current
debilitation, it is my opinion that these are reasonable
interventions.  If the current treating neurologist is
uncomfortable with these medications, I would refer Terri
to a competent neuropsychiatrist.

5.  Maximum Medical Improvement cannot be evaluated 
until the above attempts at improved treatment are made.

     Claimant underwent an EEG,  on August 15, 2012, with the

following impression:

This is an abnormal EEG with spike in wave activity
including phase reversal suggestive of possible seizure
potential and treatment is recommended.

     On September 12, 2012, Ms. Presley wrote:

Problem 1: Traumatic Brain Injury:
Current Problem: Pseudobulbar Affect 9/12/12

Goal: Acceptance of major changes in her life and learn
to process 3-5 fears, emotions, stressors due to the
brain injury.

Intervention: Terri reports she thinks things are getting
better but then she has moments that leave her feeling
worse than ever.  She explained that she was making BLT
sandwiches on Sunday and her mom came down to help her



21

with lunch and as she was putting the sandwiches together
she couldn’t remember how they went.  She became overly
frustrated while her mom was trying to explain it was
just a sandwich and to calm down.  But she reports that
those incidents make her feel so completely helpless and
confused that it overwhelms her system.  And it is those
times that she cannot calm down she gets violently ill
with a headache. She reports that if it was only
occasionally that those things happen it would be
tolerable but those incidents happen on a weekly basis.
The fears she has about being incompetent keep her from
being social, being involved with her children at school,
and going out in public unless she absolutely has to.
She reports that even getting ready to come to town for
counseling overwhelms her at times because she fears
doing something ridiculous.  We processed the cognitive
skills of thinking about things in a different way,
making herself stop and re-evaluate the situation when
she is able, and taking deep breaths to calm her
emotions.  At times that works but others it escalates
too quickly to do that. 

Problems 2: Depression/Anxiety due to head injury.
Current Problem: Feelings of helplessness/hopelessness

Goal: Client will be able to enjoy and accept her new
situation with all the changes and learn to enjoy life
and social situations without feeling panic and over
emotionally reaction.

Intervention: We processed 2 relation techniques to deal
with the stressors she has currently.  Terri reports she
has been able to do them at times but other times she
feel completely overwhelmed and feels she has to lie
down.  She did report that she and her sister made 150
sandwiches and took them to a nearby town for the
volunteers to eat who were searching for a lost 3 y/o
boy.  She reports that made her feel good to be able to
do that but she would have never done it alone.  Her
sister called and insisted she go with her but she was
glad she did.  She did not have to speak to anyone
directly so that made it easier.  

     In a letter dated October 24, 2012, Ms. Presley wrote a

letter to the claims adjuster.
                 

This is a follow up letter to the letter I wrote
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09/26/2012 to request more counseling sessions for Ms.
Lockard and to inquire about sending Mr. Lockard to
“Centre for Neuro Skills” in Irving, Texas for at least
a 30-day evaluation and treatment of her traumatic brain
injury if Dr. Silas agrees.

I believe all her assessments show she still has not
reached her maximum medical recovery and it will not be
possible for her to do this in our rural area. She is
getting very good care but it is my opinion that Ms.
Lockard needs many hours a day working with a treatment
team to evaluate and treat her injury. In my last letter
I also sent 2 pages of information on the Centre in Texas
so that you could call them if you had specific questions
regarding Ms. Lockard.  Their mission, as stated, is to
reduce disability, maximize independence, and achieve the
maximum possible quality of life for patients that have
suffered brain injury.  I believe this should be what we
are striving for with this client.  I am asking you to
consider giving her the treatment that could help her in
becoming more independent and discover the possibilities
for her after the head injury.   

Ms. Lockard’s neurologist, Dr. David Silas, has been on
vacation but should be back in his office the 1st part of
November and he can give his opinion to whether he
believes this could help Ms. Lockard.  Thank you Mr.
Baxter for your consideration in this matter. I look
forward to hearing from you.   

     
    The Oral Deposition of Dr. David Silas was taken on

December 5, 2012.  He verified that he is a general

neurologist for adult.  Dr. Silas admitted he continues to

treat the claimant.  He testified that the claimant had

significant head trauma with residual symptoms of that even a

week later. 

Dr. Silas testified:

Q.     Okay.  I’m looking now at a handwritten note by
you dated 1-31-12 where you say, “My patient has reached
her maximum level of improvement and will have permanent
inability to return to her previous employment.  She will
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require continued therapy as recommended.”  Is that
something you would have written. 

A.     Yeah.  It had been over a year since her injury,
and the brain should have responded as far as healing is
concerned.  At that time the workers’ comp people were
prompting me to make a decision if she was going to get
better or if this was going to be something permanent. 
       It was my thought that this was a permanent 

     injury. The brain should have healed itself.  The      
     medications were just stabilizing her and keeping her  
     from getting worse, but I didn’t think she was going to
      get any better at that time, she had improved as much as
     she was going to from the acute trauma.

       Now, I don’t know what’s going to develop.  If 
     she doesn’t get well and she keeps getting more 
     depressed and doesn’t become functional, I’m sure other
     problems are going to arise that will have to be 
     addressed, I didn’t think at that time and still don’t 
    think that her brain is going to become normal.  
      Whatever happened to it caused damage, and the damage is
     probably going to be permanent.        

                        ADJUDICATION 

A.   Disability

     Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-522(b)(1) provides:

     In considering claims for permanent partial
disability benefits in excess of the employee's
percentage of permanent physical impairment, the Workers' Compensation Commission may take into

account, in addition to the percentage of permanent physical
impairment, such factors as the employee's age, education,
work experience, and other matters reasonably expected to
affect his or her future earning capacity.

     Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(e)provides:

(1) "Permanent total disability" means inability,
because of compensable injury or occupational
disease, to earn any meaningful wages in the same
or other employment.

(2) The burden of proof shall be on the employee
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to prove inability to earn any meaningful wage in
the same or other employment.

     In the present matter, the preponderance of the evidence

before me demonstrates that the claimant has been rendered

permanently and totally disabled as a result of her

compensable brain injury of October 18, 2010.

     Here, the claimant is 48 years old.  She has a 12th grade

education, and some training as a dental assistant.  The

claimant previously worked as a caregiver for an elderly

couple and as a dental assistant. She worked for the

respondent-employer managing two machines at once, and loading

and sorting parts.  The evidence demonstrates that the

claimant has an exemplary work history.     

   The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable head injury, in the form of a closed-head/organic

brain injury, on October 18, 2010, while working for the

employer-respondent.  The claimant’s accidental injury brain

injury occurred when a 25-30 pound car part fell from a rack

approximately five feet above her head, and struck her on the

left temporal area.  Although the claimant did not suffer any

loss of consciousness, she reported seeing white streaks for

several minutes.  Thereafter, the claimant experienced blurred



25

vision.  The claimant attempted to return to work, but was

unable to do so.  She became nauseated and began vomiting.  As

a result, the claimant was taken to the emergency room.

     It appears that the claimant was taken to Baptist Health

Medical Center, at Heber Springs.  A CT of the claimant’s

brain was performed with unremarkable results.  The claimant

was diagnosed with “a concussion,” and given medication for

her symptoms.  Following this blow to the head, the claimant

began experiencing nosebleeds, and a constant headache.  She

also was tearful at times, and nauseated.     

     Ultimately, the claimant came under the care of Dr. 

Silas, a neurologist. On November 2, 2010, Dr. Silas assessed

the claimant as having “A closed head injury with concussion.”

Since her compensable injury, the claimant has complained of

a multitude of ongoing debilitating symptoms, including, but

not limited to problems with confusion, memory loss, lack of

concentration, headaches, balance and coordination problems,

left-sided weakness along with tremors, speech problems, panic

attacks, depression, seizures, and inappropriate emotional

responses(see full discussion above).  

     In December of 2010, Dr. Silas assessed the claimant

with“Post-traumatic closed headed injury, concussion, migraine
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and hypertension, and headaches.”

     Subsequently, on January 17, 2011, Dr. Silas assessed 

the claimant with “Closed-head injury, anxiety disorder, and

panic attacks.”  As a result, Dr. Silas referred the claimant

for counseling with Ms. Sherry Presley.  

     On December 5, 2011, the claimant underwent an 

independent evaluation by Dr. Speck-Kern, a neuropsychologist.

At that time, Dr. Speck-Kern opined that “Dr. Silas’ two

diagnosis of Pseudobulbar Affect and Pseudotumor Cerebri

reflect his belief that her symptoms are more imitative of

severe neurologic damage than actually representative of

severe neurological dysfunction.” Dr. Speck-Kern further

opined that this was consistent with the claimant’s

psychological testing.                  

     On January 31, 2012, Dr. Silas opined that the claimant

had reached maximum medical improvement.  No evidence to the

contrary has been presented.  Under these circumstances, I

find that the claimant reached the end of her healing period

for her compensable brain injury, no later than January 31,

2012.  He also opined that “the claimant will have permanent

inability to return to her previous employment.”  However, in

response to an inquiry by the medical case manager, on
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February 28, 2012, Dr. Silas opined that the claimant is

permanently and totally disabled (see full discussion above).

    The parties essentially stipulated that the claimant 

sustained a fifty percent (50%)impairment due to her

compensable brain injury, which is being paid by respondents

no. 1.  This rating was assessed by the claimant’s treating

physician, Dr. Silas. 

     On June 15, 2012, the claimant underwent an independent

neuropsychological evaluation by Dr. Zolten, at the request of

respondent no. 1.  Dr. Zolten opined that the claimant does

meet criteria for 100% disability at the present time.      

     The claimant underwent an abnormal EEG on August 15, 

2012. This study demonstrated a spike in wave activity,

including phase reversal, suggestive of possible seizure. 

     The evidence demonstrates that the claimant continues 

with the previously noted disabling symptoms, which resulted

due to her compensable brain injury.  She is now very inactive

and unable to engage in social activities that she once

enjoyed.  During the hearing, when asked about her injury, the

claimant stated, “Well, the whole thing upsets me because it

changed who I am.”  The claimant candidly acknowledged that

she has not looked for work since her compensable injury.
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This does not reflect a lack of motivation.  Rather, it

reflects her inability to return to any gainful employment  

     Hence, I find that the claimant was a credible witness.

Her testimony is corroborated by the medical evidence of

record, and the testimony of Mr. White and Ms. Lockard.  As of

the date of the hearing, the claimant continued in therapy and

to take several medications due her head injury. However,

despite ongoing therapy/counseling, and an extensive

medication regimen, the claimant has continued to experience

these ongoing problems with confusion, headaches, lack of

concentration, memory loss, seizures, panic attacks, and other

related  symptoms.  Both the claimant and her husband denied

that the claimant is able to return to in any capacity.     

     Based on the record before me, I find that the 

preponderance of the evidence in this case clearly

demonstrates that the claimant has been significantly

limited/impaired due to her compensable closed-head/organic

brain injury of October 18, 2010, and there is a substantial

amount of probative evidence demonstrating that the claimant

has been rendered permanently and totally disabled as a result

of her injury.  Specifically, said evidence includes the

medical records, the testimony elicited during the hearing,

and the expert opinions of Dr. Silas (her treating physician),
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and that of Dr. Zolten, wherein they essentially opined that

the claimant is permanently totally disabled as a result of

her compensable brain injury.     

     Under these circumstances, I hereby find that the 

claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that her

compensable brain injury has rendered her permanently and

totally disabled, beginning on January 31, 2012. 

B.  Attorney’s Fee

     The parties have stipulated that respondents no. 1 

have controverted this claim for additional benefits in its

entirety.  Therefore, I thus find that the claimant’s attorney

is entitled to a controverted attorney’s fee on all indemnity

benefits awarded herein to the claimant, pursuant to Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-715.

           FINDINGS OF FACT AND CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

      On the basis of the record as a whole, I hereby make the

following findings of fact and conclusions of law in 

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704.

1.  The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has  
    jurisdiction of the within claim.

2.  The employee-employer-insurance carrier 
         relationship existed, on or about October 18,2010.

3.  The above-mentioned stipulations are hereby 
         accepted. 
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     4.  That the claimant reached the end of her healing
         period on January 31, 2012.  

5.  I find that the claimant has proved by a 
         preponderance of the evidence that she has been    
         rendered permanently and totally disabled by her   
         compensable head injury of October 18, 2010, 
         beginning January 31, 2012.          
    
                           AWARD
 
     Respondents No. 1 are directed to pay to the claimant,

permanent and total disability benefits at the rate of $303,

beginning January 31, 2012, and continuing until its statutory

obligation for permanent total disability benefits is

exhausted.

    Said sums accrued shall be paid in lump sum without

discount.

    Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-715, the claimant’s

attorney is hereby awarded the maximum statutory attorney’s

fee on this entire Award.

     This award shall bear interest at the legal rate, 

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-809, until paid.           

    

     IT IS SO ORDERED.

        

                                 __________________________
        CHANDRA L. BLACK

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE
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